East Los Angeles College

Modern Languages Department (MLD) American Sign Language Program

Interpreter Training Program Advisory Committee Meeting Start time: 9:05 am — End Time: 11:30 pm August 16, 2016

<u>Attendees:</u> Anthony Diaz, Prof. Tomás García, Elino Pineda, Robert Sandoval, Prof. Norma Vega, Prof. Nicholas Zerlentes, Dean Carol Kozeracki, Dean Chris Whiteside, and Irene Mah y Busch.

Video Conference Attendees: Prof. David Rose.

Anthony Diaz, committee chair, introduced himself as an interpreter for the past six years. He thanked everyone for attending and stated that he was very happy to be participating in this process. There were brief introductions by everyone in attendance.

I. Review and Approve Meeting Minutes from March 23, 2016

Present committee members reviewed the minutes. N.Vega motioned to approve the minutes and R.Sandoval seconded the motion. All present approved the minutes.

II. Interpreter Training Program Proposal - Review and Approve Course Outline

Note: Items in **BOLD** are existing courses and need not be reviewed/approved.

FALL SEMESTER I		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 3	American Sign Language III	4	
ASL 101C	ASL Lab (ASL 3 Lab)	1	
ASL 16	Creative Signing	2	
ASL 40	Introduction to Deaf Culture	3	
ASL 30	Fingerspelling I	1	
English 101	College Reading and Composition I	3	
Gen Ed 3	Social Behavioral Sciences	3	
			17 Units Total (ASL= 11, GE= 6)
SPRING SEMESTER		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 4	ASL IV	4	
ASL 101D	ASL Lab (ASL 4 Lab)	1	
ASL 5	Introduction to Interpreting	3	
ASL 31	Fingerspelling 2	1	
Anther 104	Human Language and Communication	3	

Speech 101	Oral Communication	3	
			15 Units Total (ASL=9, GE=6)
FALL SEMESTER II		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 6	English-to-Sign Interpreting/ Transliterating	4	
ASL 101E	ASL Lab (ASL 6 Lab)	1	
ASL 10	Sign-to-English Interpreting/ Transliterating	4	
ASL 22	Professional Issues and Practice I	2	
Gen Ed	Natural Sciences	3	
			14 Units Total (ASL=9, GE=5)
SPRING SEMESTER II		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 55	Interpreting	4	
ASL 65	Transliterating	4	
ASL 23	Professional Issues and Practice II	2	
Gen Ed	Health Education	2	
Gen Ed	Physical Education Activity	1	
			13 Units Total (ASL=10, GE=3)

The committee needed to finalize the program's name. The following acronyms/names were written on the white board.

- ITP = Interpreter Training Program
- IEP = Interpreter Education Program
- IPP = Interpreter Preparation Program

In the discussion, it was commented that the program's name should be one that is recognized by students and one with an emphasis on education, research, and scholarship. The committee voted to name this program, ELAC's Interpreter Education Program (IEP).

Discussion related to course ASL 005

A committee member challenged the number of hours allocated to glossing in ASL 005. He questioned whether glossing needed to be taught to the students. From his experience as an interpreter, glossing has been irrelevant in his profession. His impression is that glossing gives the idea that ASL's focus is on writing and vocabulary. Currently, ASL 005, has allocated 15 hours to glossing.

An ASL 001 instructor felt that students should be introduced to glossing because it is good practice for them. There was further discussion of reducing the hours allocated to glossing and redistributing them among the categories of grammar, concepts, and vocabulary building.

Discussion related to course ASL 010

In ASL 010, glossing is allocated 15 hours, whereas speech is assigned 6 hours. It was recommended that the hours assigned to glossing be reduced and reassigned to speech. Assigning more hours to speech will help students who struggle with voice interpreting. Voice interpreting is very important in field interpreting.

In the second semester, ASL 004 and ASL 005 are taken together. Course ASL 005, Introduction to Interpreting, is a theory class and ASL 004 is a language class. There was concern by a committee member whether students will have enough of the language skills needed for ASL 005. There was a question as to whether ASL 004 maybe be required for ASL 005 as a prerequisite.

When students complete ASL 004, they should be ready for ASL 005. It was suggested that ASL 005 be moved to the third semester (fall semester II) and ASL 006 be moved to the fourth semester (spring semester II). Another option would be to keep ASL 005 in the second semester and include a practical class with it.

<u>Discussion related to the length of the program</u>

To shorten the process, maybe some of the 3-unit ASL courses could be offered as 8-week classes. Some classes like ASL 006 could be offered as 8-week classes, however, certain classes that are core to the program should not be offered as 8-week courses. Another concern is offering once a year courses in the summer months. This would be a big problem for students who do not enroll for the summer course because they will not be able to continue with the program.

Even if the program takes 2% years to complete, the 2% years of training is critical in developing Interpreters who have strong backgrounds in Linguistics. Out in the field, Interpreters are divided by those who know linguistics and those who don't. Graduating Interpreters with strong backgrounds in linguistics would make a big difference in creating better qualified candidates and better graduates.

Consider replacing Fingerspelling 002 with a Linguistics 101 class. Instead of offering two 1-unit Fingerspelling courses, offer one Fingerspelling course worth 2 units.

CTE vocational program vs. AA degree

Based on the current discussion of the program goals, the committee needs to decide whether the program will be geared toward an AA degree or a CTE vocational program. The discussion implied that the committee is interested in a complete AA degree program. The degree symbolizes that students are competent for the workforce. Students have the option to earn the AA degree, work and then take the national certificate exam. The intention of the program was to create an AA degree program and also create a pathway for a CTE program, so students could pursue their different interests.

The current program goals would have to be restated if interested in pursuing a CTE vocational program. The state does not create CTE programs, there is no high risk in these programs; a vocational path is a smart one. This CTE program would be different from the program established at Pierce College. Review other CTE vocational programs. Creating a CTE program is a more rigorous process, requiring workforce data and a labor market study. Prerequisites will have to be put in place in order to control students going through the program. Tomás García and Norma Vega will gather statistics and follow up.

Students who start the CTE program would be well equipped to transfer to any UC program. For example, the program could have a pathway for students to transfer to CSU Long Beach and minor in Deaf Studies. Other college programs and pathways to consider are those offered by the following colleges:

Mt. San Jacinto College

- Cal State Long Beach
- College of Sequoia

Currently, our courses do not transfer over to CSUN. Start with the transfer model in order to include transfer in the goals. Create the program's courses so they align with those at CSUN, so if students choose to pursue a higher degree, our courses and students can transfer into BA programs.

This program would be different from Pierce's program because of the bilingual component with our Spanish-speaking students pursuing careers in interpreting. This would create opportunities for ELAC students to do interpreting in Chicano theatre once the program is established.

What are the steps for creating a CTE program? What has to happen to get it approved?

Contact the following industries: court systems, private sector, representatives of the community, LAUSD, and any agency who hires interpreters for LAUSD. Have these industry leaders advise on the program, have them weigh in on the Course Outline of Record (CORS), and negotiate with them. Look at other schools in the region and a find demand for 107 completers (students who completed the program). If the data is favorable, the CTE moves forward.

Advancement of CTE programs have access to Perkins Funds, Workforce funds that are not traditional.

Not everyone graduating from the program will go into interpreting. Some may choose to go into education. Add an ASL certificate in demand to demonstrate proficiency. Students may, after taking certificate courses, take an exam and earn a certificate in ASL. It would be a simple thing to do to add a certificate to the program. The difference between a CTE and a certificate are just two different levels of degrees with different proficiency limits.

Students can qualify to earn the campus certificate by completing 12 units (or less). Those students continuing on and earning more units would qualify for the degree. In order to help distinguish between the different options, create a flowchart to show the different pathways of what courses are needed for the certificate, the degree, or the CTE.

III. Review and Provide Ideas for Strengthening our 'Proposed New Program Request Form'

Recommended changes to the proposed program

- Recommended that a Linguistics course be considered as a replacement for a Fingerspelling course. Contact CSUN faculty and request a copy of a Linguistics course outline
- Remove the Fingerspelling 002 class and increase Fingerspelling 001 to 2 units.
- Make ASL 001 ASL 004 available in the summer and winter semesters.
- Officially change ASL 004 as a prerequisite for ASL 005. Move ASL 005 to the next semester.
- Students won't be voicing, safe to move ASL 010 to last semester, keep 2nd semester ASL 004, 3rd semester ASL 005 and ASL 006.
- Fall semester I is very intense with 17 units. The situation is not ideal for a new student. Consider shifting Creative Signing to the final semester. Consider shifting Finger-spelling to the 2nd semester.

Units and classes for each of the programs; CTE, AA, and Certificate

If offering a certificate, have a plan for how a student flows through the program for just the certificate. Some of these courses could just be for the certificate and not a requirement for the AA degree.

The AA program has 39 ASL specific units. About $\frac{1}{2}$ of the courses are G.E. courses. The State is concerned about creating programs that require 80-90-100 units to complete. This program cannot avoid counting the G.E. units in order to satisfy the State's concern, the G.E. units are needed for the AA degree.

For the CTE, the program would require 18-20 units.

Additional recommendations:

- Start the AA program with ASL 004.
- Start the Certificate program with ASL 003.
- Creating a Lab component for ASL 003 could simplify ASL 003, ASL 004, and ASL 006.
- For the Certificate, offer a Creative Signing course.

Additional classes have to be worked in for AA degree, the total number of units are reasonably close to 60 units. Follow up with Cathleen Rozadilla, articulation counselor, to figure out how many units the program could go over the 60 units. Confirm with her how many units are required for the AA degree.

IV. Closing

R.Rose motioned to approve the course outline with today's comments inclusive of those comments posted on Basecamp by committee members that we not able to attend today's meeting. T.Garcia seconded the motion. It was unanimously agreed by the committee members to approve the course outline inclusive of the comments from today's advisory meeting along with the comments posted on Basecamp.

Thank you to our two Deans and to all of you for coming and participating.

Meeting adjourned at 11:30 am.

East Los Angeles College

Modern Languages Department (MLD) American Sign Language Program

Interpreter Training Program Advisory Committee Meeting Start time: 11:15 am — End Time: 12:35 pm March 23, 2016

<u>Attendees:</u> Anthony Diaz, Tomás García, Kimberly Miller, Elino Pineda, David Rose, Norma Vega, Alma Verdujo (interpreter), and Irene Mah y Busch (secretary). <u>Video Conference Attendees:</u> Tracy Clark, Bob LoParo, Roberto Sandoval, and Nicholas Zerlentes.

Tomás thanked everyone for attending the Interpreter Training Program (ITP) Advisory Committee meeting. After brief introductions by everyone, Norma thanked everyone for attending and for helping to get the ASL AA degree approved. Norma informed everyone that, although this would be a lengthy process, she is committed to supporting and facilitating this process and getting it approved.

I. Vision of the American Sign Language Program at ELAC

ELAC's ASL program is run by two full-time faculty and eight adjunct faculty. This spring, 486 students were enrolled in ASL courses. Currently, 13 ASL courses are being offered from ASL 001 - ASL 004, including a class on Deaf Culture. Consistently, ASL courses reach an enrollment of 40 students per class. The Modern Languages Department would like to offer something more substantial to these students by creating a program that meets their expanding needs. The Modern Languages Department hopes to expand the ASL program by offering courses that address the following needs:

- Many Spanish-speaking parents enroll in ASL classes but end up dropping the classes because they do not speak English. ASL 12 is ASL 01 conducted in Spanish, a course created for the Spanish-speaking students/parents of Deaf children who want to learn ASL.
- We would like to provide sign language to all babies. The Baby Signs Certificate will help to ameliorate the disparity between Spanish-speaking hearing babies vs. affluent hearing babies who have access to resources and learn to sign at an earlier age. The Baby Signs Certificate program aims to bridge that gap.
- With the presence of Casa 0101, a Chicano Theatre, and with ELAC's Chicano student population, it would be a great opportunity to work and get involved with the Chicano community and propose ASL in Chicano theatre.

Currently, there are no ASL degree or certification programs offered by colleges that are in close proximity to our campus. This ITP will offer something more substantial for ELAC students interested in pursuing an ASL education. ELAC students wishing to continue their studies in ASL must transfer to CSUN, Pierce College, or El Camino College to earn a degree or a certificate. MLD is in the process of having courses ASL 004 and ASL 040 (Introduction to Deaf Culture) approved for transfer to CSUN and other colleges. Our goal is to establish an AA degree, an Associates in Interpreter Training, to provide a program in our community where there is none. This program will help to meet the demand for interpreters and help to support our Deaf community.

The Modern Languages Department is on the second phase of achieving our ultimate goal of an AA degree in ASL. The initial step was taken about two years ago when the curriculum for the AA degree was created. The support and approval of this committee is now needed to validate this ASL AA degree.

II. Challenges at ELAC

California community colleges and state universities have collaborated to create templates of courses appropriate for an Associate in Art for Transfer (AA-T). AA-T degrees are mostly designed by legislatures with some input from faculty and experts in the field. AA-T degrees are not as substantial as AA degrees because they are not designed exclusively by faculty experts. The reason for the AA-T degree is to push community college students to transfer out in two years.

The concern and urgency with creating the AA degree in ASL is due to the fact that once the AA-T degree is initiated by the state, it will be more difficult to sustain two degrees. The state may not approve our ASL AA degree once an AA-T degree in ASL exists. Although the trilingual portion of our ASL AA degree is not polished, this committee should pass it now before the AA-T degree is created by the state. We can polish and refine the AA degree once it has been approved.

A committee member wanted to know how difficult it would be to make changes to the degree once it was approved. It was speculated that there might be more bureaucratic paperwork to implement changes, but the protocol for altering an existing AA degree had yet to be investigated.

III. Validation of Demand for Interpreters within your District, Organization, or Community (Round Robin)

Below are some of the remarks made by those in attendance.

- The goal is to set up an ITP, in order to prepare students enough so they will be ready and qualified to get jobs. Every applicant applying to work as an interpreter in an educational institution must have a BA/BS to initially qualify for the job placement exam. In the past, applicants could qualify to take the exam without a degree. Now, California schools require Registry of Interpreters for the Deaf (RID) certification and Educational Interpreter Performance Assessment (EIPA) certification in order for applicants to qualify for the exam. EIPA applicants with or without an educational degree may take the EIPA exam. Many states require a certificate of competency using the EIPA in order to work as an educational interpreter.
- Community college programs should have courses that metrically align and are easily transferable to four-year programs. It was recommended that the AA degree be created as a transferable degree to UC and CSU schools. Overall, transferability would be good for the students and the program.
- It was the experience of a committee member that students who transfer into CSUN from smaller community colleges exhibit strong foreign language acquisition skills. Currently, there is a need and a demand for trilingual interpreters. If either of the student's languages are not strong, the student can compensate by relying on their cultural awareness and background.
- Make the AA degree unique, create a transfer curriculum with a strong Spanish involvement/influence which, in turn, will strengthen this program.
- Is the Board of Evaluation for Interpreters (BEI) recognized in any other state besides Texas? The BEI only requires an AA degree. California courts are not recognizing the BEI from Texas.
- What happens when students are not certified but have completed the ITP? In 2008, educational institutions implemented the BA/BS requirement for anyone interested in teaching. Within four years, by 2012, an educational requirement was implemented on everyone interested in taking the test. It was recommend that students begin in a community college and transfer to a four-year college. Some students felt that an AA degree was enough and did not transfer to a four-year program. Some students completed their BA/BS and continued on to a two-year interpreter program.

IV. Interpreter Training Program Proposal

FALL SEMESTER I		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 3	American Sign Language III	4	
ASL 101C	ASL Lab (ASL 3 Lab)	1	
ASL 16	Creative Signing	2	
ASL 40	Introduction to Deaf Culture	3	
ASL 30	Fingerspelling I	1	
English 101	College Reading and Composition I	3	
Gen Ed 3	Social Behavioral Sciences	3	
			17 Units Total (ASL= 11, GE= 6)
SPRING SEMESTER		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 4	ASL IV	4	
ASL 101D	ASL Lab (ASL 4 Lab)	1	
ASL 5	Introduction to Interpreting	3	
ASL 31	Fingerspelling 2	1	
Anther 104	Human Language and Communication	3	
Speech 101	Oral Communication	3	
			15 Units Total (ASL=9, GE=6)
FALL SEMESTER II		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 6	English-to-Sign Interpreting/ Transliterating	4	
ASL 101E	ASL Lab (ASL 6 Lab)	1	
ASL 10	Sign-to-English Interpreting/ Transliterating	4	
ASL 22	Professional Issues and Practice I	2	
Gen Ed	Natural Sciences	3	
			14 Units Total (ASL=9, GE=5)

SPRING SEMESTER		UNITS	NOTES
ASL 55	Interpreting	4	
ASL 65	Transliterating	4	
ASL 23	Professional Issues and Practice II	2	
Gen Ed	Health Education	2	
Gen Ed	Physical Education Activity	1	
			13 Units Total (ASL=10, GE=3)

IV. Discussion

When students return to the community college setting, they return for language acquisition; they return for focused linguistics, ASL V. In general, community colleges have created a setting where students achieve better language skills.

It was recommended that the 3rd and 4th semester courses of ASL 22 and ASL 23 (Professional Issues and Practice I and Practice II), include medical and court settings as topics of discussion. There is a need to expose the interpreter to the medical and mental health field. Interpreters must have a strong understanding of the English language and the mental health field because interpreters must be able to distinguish whether their clients have a language or mental health issue. Deaf individuals have been misdiagnosed by their interpreters due to the interpreter's lack of knowledge and training.

In the context of legal and medical interpretation, Deaf clients may be in need of a Certified Deaf Interpreter (CDI) to interpret. The CDI works as part of a team with a hearing ASL interpreter.

It was recommended that the information on the National Consortium of Interpreter Education Centers (NCEIC) be used as a reference in creating the ITP. NCEIC has a curriculum set up to train trilingual (ASL/Spanish/English) interpreters.

Different interpreter training programs exist for Hearing and Deaf Interpreters. Although, the language of the court is English, there is a greater need for Spanish trilingual interpreters in the court. Interpreters should apply for Special Certification in Legal setting (SCL) once they are certified nationally.

The Spanish-speaking Deaf community's needs are not being met. The organization Council de Manos is currently trying to establish a trilingual Support Service Provider (SSP) program; they hope the program will be in place by summer 2016.

LAUSD has a large Deaf or Hard of Hearing (DHH) population. LAUSD has critical needs in trying to service 183 deaf and blind students with low cognitive levels. Interpreters in LAUSD are required to have a BA and be EIPA certified. It is important that interpreters be trilingual to service the large population of transient people from Mexico whose English is very limited. Specializing this ITP as a trilingual interpreter program will make this program grow as there is no other program like it.

High schools face the challenge of being unable to hire certified educational interpreters because there are very few of them, because of the requirements placed upon them, and because they are insufficiently compensated. Because the schools are required by law to have

an interpreter present, many districts are bending rules to bring interpreters on board. A large disparity in training levels and skill levels is noted among the educational interpreters hired.

The ITP's course syllabus is a two-year, four semester program. Most of the classes are transferable to UC and CSU. It is similar to the program currently offered by Pierce College. It is important that the ASL degree be set up ASAP. After the degree has been approved, Norma may modify it, if there is a need.

The following were recommended for the ITP:

- ASL for Heritage Spanish-speakers, a linguistics course.
- Create an interpreter training program linked to a Spanish program: ASL/Spanish Interpreter Education.
- A 3-unit course introducing the interpreter to medical, legal, or theatrical terminology.
- Potential to expand the program to a CDI program.
- Encourage Deaf individuals to be involved in the creation of the curriculum.
- Interpreters must be competent in Deaf Culture and be knowledgeable of the Deaf and the Blind.

Additional comments were made in support of this program:

- There is a high demand for interpreters that is unmet. Hearing students who are having trouble finding jobs, this would be a great career path for them as ASL interpreters.
- In relay interpreting, there is a demand for Spanish-speaking ASL interpreters.
- Overall, Spanish-speaking interpreters are highly desirable and are in high demand.

IV. Closing

It was reiterated that there is a limited time frame to set up the ITP before the state intervenes with its ASL AA-T degree. Creation of this ASL AA degree will imitate the ASL/Interpreting Program by Pierce College; however, it will be modified to ensure that language acquisition is a strong component of this program. It is unclear when the ITP will be approved as the Chancellor's office is under staffed. The proposed ITP is supported and has been unanimously approved by all in attendance of the ITP Advisory Committee meeting.

This advisory committee should meet at least once a year. Tomás will be contacting committee members regarding the next meeting. Expect the next meeting to take place over the summer months.

Tomás requested that the attendees fill out the attached questionnaire and submit it back to him.

Thanks to everyone for your input, your time, and your support of this program.